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At a Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 27th November 2007, there were present: 

Councillor Mr C Elsmore (Mayor) 
Mr D Atherley (Deputy Mayor) 
Mr C Howell

Mr P Kay
Mr C Lusty
Mrs H Lusty
Mrs S Merrikin

Miss J Nicholson
Mr R Phelps
Mr M Weston

Mrs Allaway –Martin arrived at 8.10 pm 
Also present District Councillor Edey and Bensted 

Public Forum

No matters were raised during the public forum.
75. To accept apologies

Apologies were received from Councillors Thorne, Allaway-Martin, Collins,

District Councillors Riley, Kay and County Councillor Chamberlain. 
76 To receive declarations of interests
Personal Declarations of Interest were made by Cllr Atherley (item 80), Cllr Collins (item 80),Cllr H Lusty (items 80 and 87) Cllr C Lusty (item 87).
77
To approve the Minutes of meeting held on Tuesday 30 October 2007

The minutes of the meeting held on 30th October 2007 were accepted as a true 
record by those members present. Cllr Howell asked that item 67 should read Cllr 
Howell said he would help with the weather station rather than advise.

78
To Note Matter Arising from the Minutes of 30 October 2007 
Cllr Howell reported that a schedule of works was being drawn up for the cemetery and that a survey of trees had been carried out.

The Clerk reported that an application for funding towards the cost of the work at the cemetery had been made to the Gloucestershire Environmental Trust.

The Clerk advised members that the planning application for development at Angel Farm had been refused by the District Council.

77
To Adopt the New Code of Conduct (attached) 


Noting section 12/2 which gives members with a prejudicial interest the ability 
to make representation at the public forum.

Members noted the new Code of Conduct presented by the Clerk.  The Clerk explained that Section 12/2 of the Code of Conduct allowed members with prejudicial interests to make representations at the public forum.  After discussion it was proposed that the Council should adopt accept Section 12/2 and adopt the Code of Conduct.

Proposed:
Cllr Merrikin 



Seconded:
Cllr Atherley 

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

80.
To Consider Mr Duncan’s Proposal for Eco-Friendly Christmas Lights

Cllr Nicholson declared a personal interest

Members considered a letter from Mr C Duncan in which he suggested that Christmas lights should take account of the need to be energy efficient.  Cllr Nicholson said that it would be useful to carry out an appraisal of how energy savings could be made.  It was agreed that Cllr Nicholson should meet with the Christmas Lights Committee in January to discuss options for the future.

The Mayor thanked Mr Duncan for his letter and said that the Council was sympathetic towards his suggestions.

81.
To Agree Donations Towards Christmas Lunch For The Elderly

Members noted a request for a donation towards a Christmas lunch for the elderly.  The Clerk informed members that in 2006 a donation of £50 had been made towards the costs of providing the Christmas celebrations of a number of organisations in the parish. It was proposed that those organisations should again each receive £50 towards the cost of lunches.

Proposed:
Cllr Phelps



Seconded
Cllr Kay

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

82,
To Agree Donation to Milkwall Village Hall Christmas Event
Members noted a request from Milkwall Village Hall for a prize donation in support of a Christmas event. It was suggested that the Council could offer a guided tour of Coleford. Cllrs Howell and Phelps agreed to offer a tour.

83.
To Nominate a Councillor for The Bells Charity Committee
It was proposed that the Mayor act as the Council’s representative on the Bells Charity Committee.

Proposed:
Cllr Howell



Seconded
Cllr Kay

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

84.
To Note Reports From Members
Cllr Atherley reported that the latest crime figures for the Forest of Dean showed a decrease. This was welcome in what was already a low crime area. The police were aware of problems in the vicinity of the Red Lion public house and were monitoring events.  Cllr Atherley asked members to ensure that the public were aware that all problems were notified to the police and an incident number obtained so that full records could be kept.  The Police are also aware of car parking problems on Sparrow Hill and have the situation under review.

Cllr Phelps progress on the introduction of regulations to control drinking in public places.  The District Council was currently considering plans which could lead to regulations being introduced in 2008.

Cllr Nicholson said that the Severn Wye Energy Agency was planning to hold an event in Coleford on 10th December to promote energy saving.

Cllr Merrikin reported that the Buchanan Paying Fields Committee were concerned at damage caused by large HGVs and PSVs to the entrance to the playing fields and would like to have advice from the Highways Department on preventative measures.  The Clerk will ensure the item is on the agenda for the next meeting with the Highways Department.  Cllr Merrikin said that concerns had also been raised about the flying of model aircraft on the playing field.  The Clerk said that the Community Police Officers were aware of the problem and were dealing with it.

The Mayor reported that meetings had been held by the County and District Councils to discuss the problems of flooding in Coleford.  A model was being devised in order to try to predict the locations most at risk.  The authorities were keen to have input from the public on any information regarding the location, depth and speed that floodwaters had built up on past occasions.  Councillors were asked to encourage the public to come forward with information.

85. To Note Reports from District and County Councillors

There were no reports from District or County Councillors

86
To Agree Recommendations from Committees 


Planning Committee

Members considered an application for alterations to No.1 Stable Mews.  Members expressed concerns regarding the aesthetics of the proposed alterations to the roof line.  It was agreed that this objection should be notified to the District Council.

Cllr H Lusty suggested that the Town Council should devise a blueprint for the style of planning development it wished to see.  It was agreed that this should be put on the agenda of the next Planning and Transport Committee Meeting and that their recommendation be brought to a Town Council meeting.

The outcome of the meeting with the County Highways Department was noted.  Cllr Phelps offered storage space for sandbags on his property for use in the eventuality of further flooding.

Cllr Howell advised that the County Highways Department were looking again at proposals for the phasing of filter arrows on traffic lights in Coleford. 


Office and Finance Committee

Members noted the budget recommendations for 2008/09 which contained a recommended precept increase of 1.7%.  The 2008/09 budget will be debated at the next Town Council meeting.


Amenities Committee

Members noted the minutes of the Amenities Committee meeting and that the financial implications for storage of Christmas lights would be included in the discussion of the budget at the next full Council meeting.

Members noted the presentation given by Street Wardens to the Committee.  Some members felt that this presentation needed to be given to the full Council in view of the proposed future funding implications.  In the meantime it was proposed that the Town Council’s payment towards the cost of funding should be suspended.

Proposed
Cllr Merrikin



Seconded:
Cllr Kay

On being put to the vote, there were 7 votes in favour and none against.

Cllr Allaway-Martin joined the meeting at 8.10pm.

Members considered the proposed contracts for town centre flower displays and grass cutting in 2008.  it was proposed that these should be accepted.

Proposed
Cllr Merrikin



Seconded:
Cllr Kay.

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Cllr Kay left the meeting at 8.25pm.

87.
Presentation of Coleford Enterprise Centre Proposals

Mrs Marilyn Cox (Market & Costal Towns Initiative) gave the Council a presentation on the latest position regarding proposals for the Coleford Enterprise Centre.  She said that while some surveys still had to be competed, it was now close to the point where the plans would be ready for full public consultation and for a planning application to be submitted. It was hoped that this would take place in February 2008 with the target date for building completion to be the Summer of 2009.  She confirmed that sustainability and energy saving were essential parts of the project.  Negotiations were progressing regarding the final management arrangements for the site once completed.

Mrs Cox asked the Council to give urgent consideration to whether it would like to use office space within the centre so that the Councils needs could be considered during the development stage. This information was required by January 2008 at the latest in order to help complete the planning application. The clerk was asked to put this on the agenda for the next meeting.

The Mayor thanked Mrs Cox for her very detailed presentation.

Cllr Weston left the meeting at 8.55pm.

Cllr Phelps proposed an extension to the Council meeting beyond 9.00pm in order to conclude the business.  This was seconded by Cllr Atherley.

88. To Note Correspondence

There was no correspondence to note.

89. To Agree Payments

It was proposed that the payments due for the month of November 2007 be accepted.

Proposed:
 Cllr Phelps



 Seconded:
 Cllr Atherley

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Cllr Phelps asked to know what benefit was being derived from the payment of £10,000 to Young Gloucestershire. The Clerk agreed to provide the information.

The meeting closed at 9.05pm.
Date of Next Meeting
The next meeting will be held at 7.00pm on Wednesday 18th December 2007
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